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MINUTES OF MEETING OF BOARD OF TRUSTEES

OF THE WINK-LOVING INDEPENDENT 

SCHOOL DISTRICT

Monday, June 11, 2012
     The Board of Trustees of the Wink-Loving Independent School District convened in regular monthly session at 6:00 p.m., June 11, 2012 in the administration board room.
	Members Present
	Eddie Brewer, Minerva Soltero, Russ Slaughter, Kristyl Hotze, Melissa Halterman, Brad White and  Larry Antley


	Members Absent

	Scotty Carman, Elementary Principal is attending the Elementary Principal’s Convention and Holly Bryan was in Odessa for the evening.


	Others Present
	Craig Wallace, Paul Scifres, Winkler County News, 


	MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING


	The minutes from the May 15 Special and Regular meetings was presented to the board.  Trustee Soltero made the motion to dispense with the reading of the minutes and accept as presented.  Trustee Hotze seconded the motion and it passed with a unanimous vote.



	Public Comments 
      
	None.  Mr. Benham also commented that nobody was present for the Public 
Hearing for Acceptable Use Policy. 

	BUDGET AMENDMENTS

	No budget amendments for the month of June. Mr. Benham told the board we would probably have amendments for July.


	FINANCIAL REPORTS BILLS PAID AND BILLS 
PAYABLE
	The financial reports, bills paid during the month, and bills payable for the month of June were submitted by Mr. Benham in Holly’s absence.  Bills for the month totaled $300,982.78. Trustee Slaughter questioned the 
charge for candy for the cafeteria $43.24.

 Trustee Soltero moved that the financial reports, bills paid during the month, and the bills payable be approved. The motion was seconded by Trustee Antley and carried with a unanimous vote. 



	TAX COLLECTION REPORT
	A local tax collection report for May 2012 was presented to the board
 by Grace Harrison, tax collector. Total collections for May were
 $68,991.43. Collection percentage is 99.22%. Trustee Soltero moved to approve the tax collection reports.  The motion was seconded by Trustee Slaughter and carried with a unanimous vote.



	SUPER-INTENDENT’S REPORT:


	 Mr. Benham told the board members that:
TASA/TASB Meeting in Austin will be held on Sept. 28-30, 2012. He asked the board members if they had decided if they were going. It will be Homecoming weekend during that time.  Those planning on attending the Conference are Trustees Antley, Brewer, Hotze and Soltero. Trustee Halterman said she would not be attending as her son will be a Senior. Trustee White is attending the conference in San Antonio later this week.
Next Board Meeting will be held on Monday, July 16, 2012. There was conflict in having a meeting on July 9th as several people would be out of town for the week on vacation.
John Blackburn, Government Capital Securities was not able to be present for this meeting.
Vehicle Replacement with Bond Money: Mr. Benham gave the board members a list of vehicles he would like to replace and what he hopes to replace them with.  Trustees Hotze and Halterman said that Oscar’s Valeriano’s vehicle needs to be replaced with a newer vehicle. They expressed
a general complaint on the vehicle he currently has as not having proper tags, inspection sticker, brakes and general over all run down. There was also discussion on possibly getting a tractor such as a Kabota.
Other vehicles to be replaced include:

2006 Blue Bird Mentone Route, mileage 179,163, will sell in Auction.

Add a 2013 Blue Bird at a cost of $89,000.

Add 2013 14 Passenger Activity Bus at a cost of $68,000.

Replace 2008 Chevy Suburban, mileage 114,107, will sell in Auction.

Add 2013 Chevy Suburban HS Principal at a cost of $40,000.

Replace 2008 Ford Edge with 68,000 miles, will go to Fleet.

Add 2013 Ford Edge at a cost of $36,000.

Replace 2000 Ford Excursion, mileage 187,438 will sell in Auction.

Add 2013 Ford Excursion/Expedition at a cost of $38,000.

Replace 2002 Chevy Suburban, mileage 169,316, will sell in Auction.

Add 2013 Chevy Suburban at a cost of $38,000.

Replace 2005 Ford Van, mileage 116,470, will sell in Auction.

Add 2013 Ford Excursion at a cost of $38,000.

Replace 2005 Chevy Suburban or Old Ford Explorer, mileage 129,279, will sell in Auction.
Add 2013 Ford Excursion or Chevy Suburban at a cost of $38,000. 

Total projected cost of Bond Vehicle Purchases is $385,000 of a $400,000

Allotment.
Mr. Carman was not present for the Elementary Principal’s Report.

Mr. Boggess gave the Jr. High/High School Principal’s Report stating they have about eleven students in Summer School. He said that elementary has about 17-18 students in Summer School. He said testing results show that we are right there with the state, but do not know the passing rate yet. 
July 9-13 is Retest date for Freshmen that need to retest. Tutorials will be offered the last week of June. The Retest is a computer test and one test will be offered in the morning and one in the afternoon. There are 8 students needing to retest.
DISCUSSION AND APPROVAL OF BOND ITEMS
Craig Wallace with Stiles & Wallace was present to go over the current bond items of consideration with the board members. He told the board members that as far as the track is concerned, we can leave the asphalt base; it is good and will be done by end of July. The old scoreboard will be donated to another school as already requested by Sierra Blanca. The scoreboard will be given to them as is. He told the board members that you can have a Silent Auction with individual bids but you run the risk of complaints of broken or missing bulbs, damages, etc. If there is a school district needing and wanting the scoreboard, like Sierra Blanca is, he recommended just giving to them as is.

The new scoreboard will be here the 2nd week of July, shipped from Minnesota. Plans are to have it installed by the 3rd of 4th week of July.

When the turf is installed, we will have night watchmen to see that no vandalism occurs.

Craig called the members attention to items in the bond package booklet on the last page regarding the cost of the project at this time. Demolition of the Original Field House is $67,405.00.  The board members were in agreement of this.

Discussion of the new band bleachers at a cost of $26,800.00. There will be concrete installed under the new band bleachers at a cost of $19,040.00 for a total cost of $45,840.00.  Trustee Soltero said that she still likes the band in the regular stadium with the other fans for a larger crowd.
Craig told the board members that he figures he can add 140 stadium seats at a cost of $145.00 each for a total cost of $20,300.00. The plans are to put the seats in front of the press box down to just before the handicap area of the stands. Trustee Brewer stated that some of the people who come to the games could not climb very high and usually sit within the first several rows. He felt they would be upset if the seats were not included in the lower rows. Trustee Slaughter agreed also stating that a lot of the older people sit in the far north section and should have seats there also. After discussion, the board members thought they would like to use the $45,840.00 that was designated for the new band bleachers and buy more seats for everyone to be able to have a good seat. So, it was decided, no band bleachers and more stadium seats instead.
Track resurface was discussed at a cost of pouring top coat at $160,000.00. 

To remove and repour (enscapsulate) at a cost of $226,700.00. 

To remove and repour (full pour) would cost $202,450.00. This will include 2 stripings; the first will fade, then they will restripe which will be good for 7-10 years. We will then need to retop and it will be good for 15 years. We will still have to re-stripe. Craig said we would have a 4000 track; Olympic Style.

After discussion, it was decided to Remove and Repour (Full Pour) at a cost of $202,450.00.
Trustee Brewer inquired about drawings for the junior high/high school. Craig said that they are trying to concentrate on the track and field for now, but he plans to begin taking bids by the end of year for the junior high/high school.

Discussion was over by 6:55 on the bond items, and Craig Wallace left the meeting at this time.
APPROVE TEXAS KIDS FIRST AS SUPPLEMENTAL STUDENT INSURANCE PROVIDER FOR WLISD
Mr. Benham told the board we have used this provider for 5-6 years. The premium is $16,405 with an additional premium of $893.10 for Football coverage. 
Motion made by Trustee Antley to approve Texas Kids First as Supplemental Student Insurance Provider for WLISD.  Motion seconded by Trustee Hotze and passed with a unanimous vote.

SET CAFETERIA PRICES FOR 2012-2013
Current cafeteria prices are as follows:

Breakfast          $0.60

Lunch               $0.80 for K-3rd Grade

                         $1.00 for 4th-12th Grade

For those students who qualify for reduced meals, reduced prices are as follows:  

Breakfast          $0.20

Lunch               $0.40

Trustee Slaughter inquired as to how much money we have in unpaid bills at the Cafeteria. Mr. Benham stated that we do loose a large amount of money in the cafeteria due to unpaid bills. Mr. Benham told the board members that the state and School Kids Nutrition & Consulting Inc. recommended an increase in cafeteria prices. Trustees Slaughter, Hotze, and Halterman questioned why we have to raise the cafeteria prices feeling that some families may not be able to afford it, and with the quality of food, they did not feel it was right to raise the prices. Trustee Slaughter was adamant that until the food improves at the cafeteria, even with the new consultants that he is not in favor of increasing the prices. Trustees Hotze and Halterman asked Mr. Benham why we have to increase prices; they are a consultant for us only. Mr. Benham replied to them that the state was recommending it. 

Mr. Benham’s recommendation was for the proposal at the bottom of Page 2. 

There was not a motion. 

Mr. Benham’s second recommendation was to leave prices same as last year.

Motion made by Trustee Slaughter and seconded by Trustee Halterman. The motion passed with a 4-3 vote to leave prices the same as last year. Trustees voting along with Slaughter and Halterman were Hotze and Soltero. Trustees voting against were White, Brewer, and Antley.
APPROVE AND ADOPT ACCEPTABLE USE POLICY FOR WLISD
This policy has to do with use of the school’s internet. In the past students have all logged in with the same user password. With the new policy, each student will have individual logins and will be responsible for their login and what goes on while they are on the internet. 
Other areas discussed were violations of the policy and what a school can do, and the Student Agreement.
Motion made by Trustee Hotze to approve and adopt acceptable use policy for WLISD.  Motion seconded by Trustee Soltero and passed with a unanimous vote.

APPROVE INSTRUCTIONAL MATERIALS ALLOTMENT AND TEKS CERTIFICATION FOR 2012-2013
Mr. Benham told the board members that we are allowed to order any school books and instructional materials we need without limits.
Motion made by Trustee Brewer to approve Instructional Materials Allotment and TEKS Certification for 2012-2013. Motion seconded by Trustee Halterman and passed with a unanimous vote.

APPROVE PAY SCALES FOR 2012-2013
Mr. Benham reviewed the pay scales for 2012-2013 2 with the board members.
He also had a Salary Schedule that the board members were looking at. A few

Of the board members had questions on the pay scale and salary of a few of the

Staff.  Trustee Antley inquired as to whether Rito Soltero was salary or hourly.

Mr. Benham told him that he was salary. Trustee Antley then said, “so he

 cannot be paid overtime, is that correct.” Mr. Benham said yes he is paid 
overtime. Several members said that is not right if he is salary and is paid 

overtime. Trustee Soltero asked Trustee Antley if the Maintenance Supervisor 

was the only salary that he had a problem with to which he answered, “No, 

there is a manager also that is not doing their job.” Trustee Brewer reminded
 those names should not be mentioned and perhaps they needed to go into closed session to discuss this.  Mr. Benham said he did not think so; we just needed to approve the pay scales so he could set the salaries. Trustee Slaughter said that we needed to settle the questions or problems before approving the pay scales because once they were approved that would affect the Salary Schedule.
 It was decided they would need to go into Closed Session to discuss a few of
 the pay scales. 
Mr. Benham said the approval of pay scales would be tabled until after 

Closed Session.

APPROVE MEMORANDUM OF AGREEMENT WITH DEPARTMENT OF STATE HEALTH SERVICES
Trustee Brewer inquired about this agreement that we were going into saying that if there was an emergency that our school district would provide a generator, and the place for shelter, so we would be responsible for the costs.

Mr. Boggess said that he felt if such a situation arose that we would be 

reimbursed by FEMA (Federal Emergency Management Act).
Motion made by Trustee Antley to approve Memorandum of Agreement with

Department of State Health Services. Motion seconded by Trustee Hotze and passed with a unanimous vote.

ADJOURN TO CLOSED SESSION

Being that the board has been in an open meeting which notice had been given and Trustee Brewer publicly announced in the open meeting that “this board will now adjourn into a closed session pursuant to Chapter 551.074 of the Texas Government Code relating to the Texas Open Meetings Act,” the board entered into closed session at 7:50 p.m.  This action was taken upon a motion by Trustee Hotze and seconded by Trustee Antley and passed with a unanimous vote.  

RECONVENE TO OPEN SESSION

The board reconvened to the open meeting at 9:49 p.m. according to Chapter 551.  No final action was taken while in closed session.  This action upon a motion by Trustee Antley and seconded by Trustee Slaughter and carried with a unanimous vote.

APPROVE PAY SCALES FOR 2012-2013
Motion made by Trustee Antley to approve Pay Scales for 2012-2013 with the exception of Maintenance Supervisor and Cafeteria Manager. Motion seconded by Trustee Halterman and passed with a unanimous vote.

SUPERINTENDENT’S MID-YEAR EVALUATION AND CONTRACT

CONSIDERATION
Motion made by Trustee Antley to give Mr. Benham a 2% pay increase. Motion seconded by Trustee Halterman and passed with a 

unanimous vote.
ADJOURNMENT
Declaration to adjourn at  9:52p.m. on motion by Trustee Antley and seconded by Trustee Slaughter. The motion carried with a unanimous vote.

Attest:

_____________________Secretary

_______________________ Board President       



	
	


